Putnam County Master Gardeners
Minutes of June 8, 2015 Meeting
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The Putnam County Master Gardeners met at the Cross of Grace Lutheran Church in Hurricane on June 8, 2015. President Myra Simmons called the meeting to order at 7:11 P.M.  There were 13 Master Gardeners in attendance, including two new Master Gardeners Deronda Naylor and Jill Justice.
There was no correction to the previous minutes as posted on the web page, so a motion to accept them was made by Kathy Walker, seconded by Chuck Talbott, and the motion passed. As usual, the new minutes will be posted to the web page and the previous one put into the archives (also available as a link on the web page).
Kathy Walker gave the Treasurer’s Report. Beginning balance was $3,803.76.  Deposits were $2,067.31 and expenditures were $2,180.54. The ending balance is $3,690.49.
A motion was made by Helen Yater to accept the report as read, it was seconded by Nadine Perry, and the motion passed. 

Old Business 

Kathy Walker mentioned that money for the badges continues to come out of our treasury. Myra Simmons asked if this should be paid by money taken in during the Master Gardener Classes. Chuck Talbott mentioned that the cost of enrolling for the class (the biggest expense of which is the cost of the manuals) could be increased to cover the cost of the badges. This is Chuck’s decision and he will let us know how he wants to handle it.
The tree sale was a success again this year; profit was $370.67.  We have approximately 200 wraps left over so we will not have to purchase any next year and they will be included in the price of the trees.

Kathy also mentioned the desire to change the bank where our account is kept. The current bank is the Putnam County Bank and is located a good distance away from her location and she wishes to transfer it to the City National Bank in Winfield.  Another reason is that the checks need to be reprinted to correct an error and the current bank will charge for that change. Opening a new account will include the printing of new checks. Ted Jones made the motion to make the changes, seconded by Helen Yater, and it passed.
The trucking cost of getting the 144 donated timbers from WVU for Master Gardener approved projects has been reimbursed out of our treasury. This means that these timbers now belong to the Putnam County Master Gardeners Organization.  About 60 of these timbers remain. Forty were used to rebuild the beds at the Confidence High Tunnel and 44 were used to build the Putnam County Adult Drug Program Garden at the Winfield Court House.
The money in the “High Tunnel Fund”, previously approved at a meeting last year to be $500, has been depleted. After some discussion, Bill Walker made a motion to allocate another $500 for a “School Gardening Fund” (note the wording change).  A request for funding form must be filled out by the requestor, approved by the President, and a check written by the Treasurer to the requestor. 

Several folks are having trouble getting their hours logged in on the WVU website. Mira Danilovich, State Master Gardener Coordinator, is aware of the problems and is trying to get them resolved. In the meantime, it was decided to use the Putnam County Master Gardner Volunteer Hours and Educational Hours form available as a download from our web page or use a copy found in the Master Gardeners Manual. The hours should be tallied from January to December and then turned in to Chuck Talbott who must approve them. 
New Business
Nadine Perry mentioned that some of the smaller schools that do not want a high tunnel but would like to have raised beds can purchase kits available locally or on line for as little as $175 per 4’ x 8’ bed. See Nadine for more information.
Jill Justice, who works at Regency Place, has asked our group to help with a project to upgrade the raised beds at the facility. These beds are used by the elderly to grow flowers. Jill made a motion that the Putnam County Master Gardeners provide enough free coconut fibers (donated to us by Gritt’s Greenhouse) to enrich the beds and to provide money to buy top soil and flowers not to exceed $200. Nadine Perry seconded the motion and it passed. 
Jill and her husband have embarked on a business to raise earthworms and to cultivate them for worm castings. They need some expertise to get their business going. One piece of equipment they need is a mixer/grinder. Chuck Talbott gave them the names of some contacts that he knows that may be able to help.

Myra asked the group for suggestions of topics to cover at the next Summer Gardener’s Classes. Some of the suggestions were: perennials, annuals, flower arranging, roses, integrated pest management (IPM), bouquet making, dried flowers, pollination, bees and tomato growing.
Chuck Talbott was given the floor and covered the following topics:
1. The Community Garden at the Wave Pool needs some support and advice on upgrading a large number of raised beds.

2. Mira Danilovich is introducing a training program for elementary school teachers in the state. The teachers have indicated they want to know more about vegetable gardening, soils, IPM, food safety and other topics. She is developing five classes each lasting two hours that would be given over the summer.

3. The Pest Detective Program for fifth graders is being introduced next school year. It will include “wanted posters” to teach the kids about bad pests, it will show them how to look for signs of pest invasion, it will provide containers to catch the bad bugs, and it will provide training on how to control bad bugs in a safe manner. The Food Safety Program is geared towards not using chemical pesticides in school gardens unless they are approved by the Dept. of Agriculture – but very few pesticides are approved. Kaolin clay (used to make porcelain) is an approved substance to use on certain pests such as grass hoppers. It adversely affects their digestive system. Pictures of unknown bugs will be sent to experts at WVU to identify them. This program will get the kids involved in problem identification and problem solving. Mary Beckelhimer will be involved in this project. The use of “smart boards” (a computer based black board system) will be used in the teaching effort.  

4.  The Try This Conference was last week at Buchannon/Elkins. A 2.5 hour trip from Cass to Durbin and Bald Knob is in the planning for this October. Cost will be around $25 for a Master Gardener.
Nadine Perry attended a conference at Wesleyan College with an estimated 500 people in attendance and about 100 presenters. She and Chuck Talbott were on two panels. Nadine gave a slideshow at the conference to tell the attendees the things that our Master Gardeners Organization has done. She shared this presentation with the group at our meeting:
· Holiday Wreaths Class at the Wave Park Activity Center

· Manning exhibits at the Putnam County Fair

· Flower arranging workshops and inspecting vendors at the Farmers Market

· Building raised beds at senior care centers

· Community Garden and supplying produce to the food pantries
· School Gardens and High Tunnels -- help with construction, planting ,and harvesting

· Garden Based Learning classes including square foot gardening, composting, first peas of the season, and food to cafeteria program
· Assists in solving high tunnel problems such as a feral cat issue and heavy metal contamination in the soil

· Food Safety Program training

· Youth education

She also shared a class on Volunteering that she gave at the Try This Conference.

Highlights were:

· MGs should provide assistance but be sure the requestor maintains ownership
· Validate goals

· Share successes
· Promote community projects

· Have clear expectations early in the planning process

· Where to go for technical expertise such WVU, WVSU and  Office of Child Nutrition

· Where to go for manpower help such as Americorps, Military groups, Boy Scouts, FTA, 4-H, parents, teachers and PTO members

· Where to go for supplies such as local businesses, farm bureaus, and box stores

· Use official school letterheads when asking for contributions

· Have newsletters, websites or special events to get the message out

· Community involvement is important

· Contact local newspapers and other news media to advertise success
Nadine mentioned the importance of safety during all MG projects and the fact that Master Gardeners are given a background check. At all times emphasize the ownership is not the Master Gardeners but the group requesting their help; we are volunteers to enhance but not dominate. However, all volunteers need to be nurtured. Feed them or at least make sure they have water to drink. Keep the volunteers informed of plans; invite their input but don’t burn them out, and show gratitude. An example of the later is to have students write thank you cards. At completion of a project, have a meeting to document success and discuss ways to improve.

Kathy and Bill Walker gave two short slide show presentations at the end of the meeting.  

The first slide show informed the group of the work done at the new Winfield Community Center being built on the riverbank near the bridge. They were approached by the Winfield Mayor, Randy Barrett, to assist in planning the landscaping. A plan was put together and presented to the County Planning Commission which they approved and gave a budget. Pictures were shown of the flower beds designed by Kathy and Bill and built by city workers. The city was able to get 100 of the free timbers at WVU since Master Gardeners were involved.  One issue that had to be dealt with was a very bad infestation of oak gall in several trees around the center. Professionals were hired to cut one tree down and trim others back. A mommy duck laid eggs in the mist of one of the beds and watched every move they made during the work. One baby has hatched out. Good luck to mommy and her ducklings!
The second presentation was an Eagle Scout project conceived by Judge Joseph Reeder and took on by Austin Walker. Four 4’ x 8’ raised beds were built near the woods behind the Winfield Courthouse and included a six foot high fence to prevent deer from feeding on the crops. Also, pea gravel aisle-ways were provided all around the beds. The purpose of the garden is to give the participants of the county’s Adult Drug Program some useful activities while in the program. Participants did the construction, planted the crops, and will do the cultivating, harvesting, and distribution to local food pantries of foods left over after the participants use what they want. The cost was kept down by donation of materials such as some of the free timbers from WVU and free coconut fiber subsoil and reduced cost of topsoil from Gritt’s Greenhouse. Many individuals also donated money for this Eagle project. 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:55 P.M.

Next Meeting
The next meeting of the Master Gardeners will be posted on the web page.
Minutes by Bill Walker, Secretary 
